
EC statement - Plenary
Chair, DG, Excellencies, Ladies and Gentlemen,
It is my last day as EU Trade Commissioner and this will be my last three minutes speaking.

The last year has not only been a dramatic, sea change moment for the world economy, it has been also been a turning point for this Organisation. That world economies have not closed down for business in these difficult circumstances is in no small part down to the combination of international rules and the opportunity for dialogue that the WTO provides. 
We have seen "low-intensity" protectionism, including from G20 Members. But, overall, it has been contained.   The WTO system has responded well to this stress-test.  But we should be clear it's not over yet.  Unemployment is rising in many economies; the pressures are there, so vigilance is essential.   We need to re-examine those measures now in place, for instance discussing ‘buy local’ provisions.  To do that, the WTO and its DG must have the full support of all of us.  

The poorest countries in this room are also those most vulnerable.  As we focus on how trade contributes to recovery, we must not fail to address their needs.  Aid for Trade remains a central focus for the European Union.  We are the largest contributor worldwide, and we stand by our financial commitments.  
But there is no more powerful trade instrument ready to be put at the service of global recovery than the Doha Development Round.  My assessment is that we are progressing too slowly to meet the 2010 objective and that is a cause for concern.  So let me say as we prepare to install a new Commission in Europe, that my President and Member States stand by our commitment to close an ambitious, balanced and comprehensive Round in the months ahead.  Europe is against drift, against any downgrading in the ambitious pro development package which is within sight.   Come early 2010 we will need to work together to make sure we succeed in overcoming obstacles.
Let me finally mention climate change. Trade policy can make a significant contribution, through the liberalisation of trade in relevant environmental goods and services.  We in Europe invite all Members of the WTO to intensify work in this area. Initiatives should gather broad support and participation of all those who are able to do so.  
But as I began, this is my last word, and my final sentence should be directed to Pascal Lamy, who more than anybody is the reason for the 153 countries gathered today and I wish to pay tribute to him.
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